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Itôs almost here. Itôs that time of year again. 
 
This is the time when we look forward to the most joyful of arrivals: the Babe in the 
manger, the King of Kings, who came not with the heralding of trumpets or  
brandishing a sword é but quietly, peacefully, unexpectedly in humble conditions just 
outside the walls of Jerusalem. With Christ's birth, new hope is offered us. The world is 
made new; despair and death scurry into the shadows in fear. And not only humanity 
but Creation itselfðwhich also groans under the weight of our sinðis given new life.  
 
The question is asked, ñHow can the Lord come to us as true man and true God?ò 
And, ñHow can we fathom thisðhow does this work?ò If you can't quite wrap your mind 
around this, you're not alone. God's ways are His, not oursðthere's no reason we 

should be able to understand. The point is, 
in fact, that we don't need to understand 
how. All we need to know is that He did 
comeðand that His coming was motivated 
by nothing but pure, unadulterated, un-
swerving and unexpected love for all of us. 
  
This is something to celebrate. To this end, 
I invite you to participate fully in our cycle of 
Nativity services (please see our  
calendar page and stphilipnh.org). There is 
much distraction for you and me each day: 
our phones, myriad gadgets, errands,  
obligations, work concerns. We seldom take 
time to think, reflectðeven more seldom to 
pray and give thanks for another glorious 

day surrounded by those we love and those who care for us.  
  
This Nativity season, make the time to do these things. Join your brothers and sisters 
in worship. Bring your children, grandchildren, nieces, nephews and Godchildren to 
Liturgy. Join in the outreach and philanthropic efforts of our parish, which recently 
blessed so many at Thanksgiving time. Give yourself permission to take time out to 
nurture your spiritual life, your relationship with the Lord. Come into the Narthex and 
light a candle; be inspired by a holy icon; pray at home; read the Bible; approach the 
Kingdom of Heaven. Come face to face with the Christ Child.  
 
See His tender gaze é witness His humility and His vulnerability. Anticipate the gravity 
of what's to come, what's being done for us. As the icon above reminds us, the peace  
 
                 (Cont. on Pg. 2) 
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and spiritual beauty He brings to all is beyond measure. 
 
And if this is not a good time of year for youðif you're feeling lousy, low, 
and like you don't deserve to be in God's presence, this is all the more 
reason for you to come to Church. Absolutely no excuses. The Church is 
for us all, and we all need healing.  
  
On behalf of our Parish Council and all of our ministry leaders, I wish you 
and yours a radiant, joyful Christmas, and a truly blessed New Year.   
 
With love in our Incarnate Lord, 
 

Fr. Alex   
 

ñReflect upon your present blessingsðof 
which every man has manyðnot on your 
past misfortunes, of which all men have 
some.ò ðCharles Dickens   

 

"It is Christmas in the heart that puts 
Christmas in the air.ò ðW. T. Ellis 

  

ñAt Christmas, all roads lead home.ò  
ðMarjorie Holmes 
 

ñWhen You, O Lord, were baptized in the 
Jordan the worship of the Trinity was made 
manifest. For the voice of the Father bore 
witness to Youé.ò (Hymn of Epiphany) 

Each year, the Epiphany of our Lord is cel-
ebrated on Jan. 5 (the Eve) and 6. The 
feast marks the baptism of Christ and the 
manifestation of God in 3 Persons through 
the witness of the Father, the descent of 
the Holy Spirit and the blessed presence 
of the Son, whose holiness ñturns backò 
the very waters of the Jordan. Come cele-
brate this ñfeast of lightsò with us and receive your Holy Water! 
 

 
 
 

 

Bless Us with a Bible!    

Help us build a library of Orthodox Study Bibles for all to share. Each do-
nation is $32 and will be signed with your dedication. Contact the 
office, see the flyer in the Narthex, or visit our table at Fellowship Hour.  

Christmas Wisdom  

Sundays 
Orthros, 9 am 
Divine Liturgy, 10 am 
Dec. 1: 14th Sunday of Luke 
8: 10th Sunday of Luke 
15: 11th Sunday of Luke 
22: Sunday before the Nativity 
29: Sunday after the Nativity 

Jan. 5: Eve of Epiphany 
12: Sunday after Epiphany 
19: 12th Sunday of Luke 
26: 15th Sunday of Luke 

  
Weekday Services 
Orthros, 9 am 
Divine Liturgy, 10 am 
Dec. 6: St. Nicholas; Dec. 24:  
Vesperal Liturgy*; Dec. 25: Nativity of 
the Lord; Jan. 1: Circ./St. Basil; Jan. 
6: Epiphany; Jan. 7: St. John 
*6:30 pm (reception to follow) 

This Nativity Season (continued) 

 What is Epiphany About?  

Contact Fr. Alex to arrange a reading.  

 

Dec. 1/8: Dan Gioffre  
Dec. 15: Rex Houdyshel 
Dec. 22: Evmorfia Alton 
Dec. 29: Theodora Pitarys   

Jan. 5: Dan Gioffre 
Jan. 12: Rex Houdyshel 
Jan. 19: Kathy Cooney 
Jan. 26: Theodora Pitarys 

Voices of Faith  

Feast Day Thanks 

 

 

 

 

This yearôs St. Philip festal events were 
wonderful, from the Great Vespers on 
Nov. 13 to the Appreciation Day Event 
& Luncheon on the 17th, when Theodo-
ra Pitarys and Bill Chouramanis were 
honored by our community. Many 
thanks are due our Agape Ministry, Par-
ish Council and so many parishioners 
who donated flowers, cleaned, cooked 
and served during that beautiful but 
busy week. Thanks to all and Chronia 
Polla to our parish family! 

December/Jan. Schedule  

LITURGICAL SCHEDULE  
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From time to time, our parishionersðnew and 
long-termðwill ask our Stewardship Commit-
tee or Fr. Alex what Stewardship Sunday is all 
about. This is a good question. Each Novem-
ber, we all receive a Stewardship mailing, in-
troducing the coming yearôs theme (for 2014, 
ñGifts of the Magiò) and presenting us with a 
Commitment Card. This gives us time to 
prayerfully consider Godôs many blessings and 
time to complete our Commitment Card 
(indicating our offering of time, talent and 
treasure) in time for Stewardship Sunday. 
When this special Sunday does arrive, we 
bring our cards to Church, 
offering them after Litur-
gy. Finally, we enjoy a 
few encouraging words 
from a guest speakerð
this year Mr. Angelo 
Stamoulisðand then a 
lovely ñthank youò brunch. 
See you on the 8th!    

With December upon us, something 
is in the airðthe Christmas season, 
the season of giving and consider-
ing the needs of others. This is also 
the time of year when we consider 
the needs of Godôs Church and pre-
pare to make our yearly Steward-
ship Commitment to St. Philip. On 
Stewardship Sunday, this year on 
Dec. 8, we will have an opportunity 
to do just this.   

 

Several weeks ago, you should have received your Commit-
ment Card and supporting materials for our 2014 ñGifts of the 
Magiò campaign. On behalf of our Stewardship Committee, I 
urge you to come to Liturgy on the 8th with your Commitment 
Card completed (in addition to your financial gift, donôt forget to 
tell us about your gifts of ñtimeò and ñtalentò) and ready to hand in 
alongside Fr. Alex and all our parish leaders. If you have mis-
placed your card, extras are available in the Narthex and can also 
be emailed to you. Just contact the office.  

 

This year, we will also welcome a special guest speaker to 
Stewardship Sunday, Angelo Stamoulis of the Metropolis of 
Boston Stewardship Committee. We look forward to Angeloôs 
inspiring, encouraging wordsðand to hosting him at our much-
anticipated brunch. Thank you Angelo for offering your time and 
talent to our Stewardship Program. See you on the 8th!  

 

St. Philip 

Greek Orthodox Church 

Welcoming Angelo Sta moulis : Joe Pappo 

̄°ʘ±ȉʲ Ƌ±ƌb±ȉ̅ ó"ȺĊ±ȉĜƖô 
Jan. 14, 6:30 pm  

 

500 West Hollis St.  

Nashua, NH 03062  
 

P: 603.889.4000; F: 603.889.3763  
 

Rev. Fr. Alex Chetsas: fralex@stphilipnh.org  
 

Office Staff  

Cheryl Petren & Sophie Theoharis:  

office@stphilipnh.org  
 

Office Hours: M - F, 10 am - 3 pm  
 

Help Us Reach You 
Are you receiving weekly emails and other elec-
tronic communications from St. Philip? If not, we  
may not have an updated email for you and/or 
your family. Please help us stay close to you by 
contacting the office with your email. Thanks! 

  

Stewardship Sunday  
What Happens on Dec. 8?  

 

STEWARDSHIP 

Novemberôs informational gathering 
offered our parishioners an  
opportunity to learn more about our 
Every Member Program, ask  
questions and offer their invaluable 
input. Please join us for our second 

informational meeting on the 14th; also, consider joining our 
committee. Together, we can work not only to maintain and 
improve our campus but truly participate in shaping vital as-
pects of the future for our St. Philip family.  Finally, and in ad-
dition, please think carefully how you might contribute to 
ñEvery Memberò beyond your yearly Stewardship. We 
thank you in advance for your energy, vision and generosity! 
 

Contact Doug Philipon: doug@icentrix.com 

 

mailto:office@stphilipnh.org
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Sunday School Update: Tippy Johnston  
 

NATIVITY PAGEANT  

Irene Alton, our director, has met with 
the children and has begun working on 
our wonderful Nativity pageant, slated 
for Dec. 22. Please remember that 
Sunday school will run longer due to 
pageant rehearsals on Dec. 8 and 15. 

On the 22nd, the children will go into Sunday school 
after Communion to prepare. Please send your chil-
dren in or walk them in; we then invite you to return 
to the Sanctuary for the performance. 
 

SANTA FUND TOY DRIVE 

The Sunday school is doing a toy drive 
for the ñSanta Fund.ò During December please do-
nate an unwrapped toy to the donation box in the 
Sunday school office, or give it to your childôs teach-
er. The toys will be dropped off at the donation cen-
ter on December 23 and distributed to children in 
need for Christmas. 
  
GODPARENT SUNDAY 

On Jan. 19, our children are encouraged to bring 
their Godparents to Liturgy! We will also welcome all 
Godparents to our classes following Communion, so 
they can see firsthand what their Godchildren are 
learning. Afterward, we will enjoy a special Fellow-
ship Hour sponsored by our Sunday School staff and 
families. Our students will be making invitations to 
bring home and mail out to their Godparents; stu-
dents with Godparents that live far away will make 
beautiful cards that will help make the day specialð
even from a great distance. 
 

Our Sunday School staff wish all our students, 
and their families, a blessed Nativity and a 
healthy, spiritually prosperous New year!    

 
 

Itôs hard to believe that Christmas and the 
New Year are approaching! GOYA has 
had a very successful year so far, and we 
are looking forward to the rest of 2013ôs 
events and 2014! 
   

On Nov. 9, our GOYAns and their fami-
lies had a wonderful time at the Bruins 
game. They played a great game against 

the Toronto Maple Leafs and won! Wooo! On Nov. 17, our 
GOYAns went grocery shopping at Market Basket for sup-
plies for the Thanksgiving baskets (for local needy families 
and area veterans). A wonderful time was had by all. Final-
ly, our GOYAns, alongside our JOY friends, helped assem-
ble the baskets on the 24th after Liturgy. 
  
As I write, we are also looking forward to our big Ginger-
bread outreach event to be held Thanksgiving weekendð
we hope for a great event. And é save these dates: 
 

***Dec. 6: Family Night Christmas Event, 6:30 - 8 pm 
***Dec. 28: Christmas/New Yearôs party at the home of 
GOYA Vice President Athena LaJeunesse (19 Emerson 
Lane, Hollis, NH). Details TBD. 
***Looking further ahead, your 2014 calendar of events 
will be emailed soon. 
  

Watch your emails for updates and of course "like" us on 
Facebook: ñSt. Philip GOYA.ò GOYA is open to 7 - 12 
grade Orthodox Christian members of St. Philip, and we 
are ALWAYS welcoming new GOYAns. Contact me for 
more information: mdonati@rivier.edu.  

 

Come Play on Dec. 11! 
This newer ministry of our parish brings 
together our younger children (ages 5 
and under) and parents for friendship 
and fun. We meet in the nursery at 9 
am. Join us Dec. 11; Jan. date TBA. 
Contact Tina Alexopoulos:       

603.595.1595; tina_alexopoulos@hotmail.com. 

  

YOUTH  
 

òDonõt let anyone look down on you because you are youngéó 

GOYA: Marisa Donati, Advisor  

 

  

The children of our parish, 
grades 3 - 12, are invited to 

come discover the learning and fun offered by our Greek 
Language School program. We meet on Wednesdays 
throughout the year. Beginners, 4 pm; Advanced, 5:15 pm. 
Itôs not too late to join in and begin the new year with us! 
Contact George Kitsas: bettyb214@aol.com. 

Greek Language School  

Thanks for the Thanksgiving Donations!  

mailto:mdonati@rivier.edu
mailto:tina_alexopoulos@hotmail.com
mailto:bettyb214@aol.com
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Dance practice 
began in No-
vember, and 
weôve been 
having a great 
time working on 
our steps and 
reconnecting 
with friends old and new. The only thing 
missing is youðso come dance with us at 
our upcoming practices: Dec. 1,15 and 
Jan. 5,19 immediately following Divine 
Liturgy in the AHEPA Family Room.  
For details contact Maria: 603.672.1914. 

Born in 292, St. Modestos en-
dured tremendous loss before 
his 1st birthday: his parents were 
put to death for practicing Christi-
anity. He was brought into the 
imperial household and raised as 
a pagan. As a teenager, though, 
a spiritual awakening occurred. 
He learned of his parentsô faith 
and martyrdomðand that he had 
actually been baptized a Chris-
tian before their execution. A 
Christian goldsmith began to 
mentor him, but the manôs jeal-

ous sons sold him into slavery in Egypt. After converting his mas-
terôs family and ultimately gaining his freedom, he made a pilgrim-
age to Mt. Sinai and was ordained a priest at a local monastery. He 
quickly became known for his devotion, humility and loving nature. 
After years of service to the Church, he was selected as Patriarch of 
Jerusalem. It was during these latter years that his long-time appre-
ciation for all Godôs creation intensified and blossomed. He had a 
particular affection for animals, seeing them as sublime, mysterious 
gifts from God. Often he would bless livestock, praying for their 
health and productivity and giving thanks for all Creation.  

Getting Practical: Fr. Alex has a copy of the animal blessing 
prayer of St. Modestos and would be happy to share it with 
you. Pets are beloved to so many of us; offering them this sim-
ple blessing is one more way to bring Church into the home.  

Each summer, a growing number of 
our children are discovering the won-
der of our Metropolis camping pro-
gram. They return with a renewed 
spiritual life and a desire to put what 
theyôve learned into practice in our 
parish. But the experience doesnôt end in August. Winter Camp keeps 
the flame alive during the colder months. 2014 schedule:  

***Feb. 14 - 17, GOYA Camp (ages 12 - 18) 
***Feb. 28 - March 2, Family Camp (all ages: a wonderful choice 
for younger familiesðparents camp with children)  
 

Register now: www.goarch.org/ministries/mbc/winter_camps/ 

Family Night Christmas Event  
Gingerbread House -Making, Dec. 6   

 

Last yearôs Gingerbread night was a hit, 
and we look forward to another night of 
Christmas fun! JOY, GOYA, parents and all 
parishioners invited! A sign-up poster is 
now up in the hall. Note: dinner will not 
be servedðweôll enjoy cookies, juice and 
other treats at the event. Join us 6:30 - 8 
pm in the hall. Pleaseé 
**Sign-up/reserve your kit ASAP 
**Offer a $10 donation per family/kit 
**Bring 2 bags of nut-less candy  
**Bring 4 canned goods for the Nashua 
Soup Kitchen (will also hold up your 
ñwallsò while they dry!)   

 

If you are also able to bring cookies, 
juice or water, please contact Stepha-
nie Liakos: smliakos@comcast.net.   

Saintly Lives: St. Modestos, Dec. 18  

Dance Troupe News  

Winter Camp 2014  
̚Registration Open!  

ò...but set an example for the believers in speech, in life, in faith and in purity.ó  ñ1 Timothy 4:12 

YOUTH  

The boys and girls of our 
parish are invited to prac-

tice with us on Sunday nights throughout the 
winter. Through basketball, we learn about 
teamwork, sportsmanship and friendship. 
Regular practices will be starting soon. 
Please see your Weekly Bulletin for details. 
All players ages 8 - 18 welcome. Contact 
Coach TC Liakos to learn more and con-
nect with this great program. 

Basketball  
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Homes for the Holidays  

GOYA Bruins Game 

{ȉ˱ ȹƶƖʲ ʗȉ"ƌ±̃ȡ {ĜȡlɔȡȡĜƶƖ 

Appreciation Day  

St. Philip Name Day Services  


